UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall 6801 Delmar Blvd
October 10, 2016
The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, September 26, 2016. Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:

Councilmember Paulette Carr 
Councilmember Terry Crow

Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 
Councilmember Michael Glickert
Councilmember Rod Jennings
Also in attendance was the City Manager Lehman Walker.
Mayor Welsch opened the study session at 5:31 p.m.  She asked if anyone had any changes they would be suggesting for the agenda this evening.  There were no suggested changes made.
City Manager Lehman Walker noted the session was for the review of the Chiodini Architects’ Facility Analysis Report completed by Ross & Baruzzini.  He turned the meeting over to Mr. Mike Shea, Senior Vice President, Director of Governmental & Mission Critical at Ross and Baruzzini (R&B).  Mr. She introduced Keith Poettker, Vice President at Poettker Construction.  Mr. Shea stated two options for the police department were presented: renovating the existing Annex and Old Trinity Library building or constructing a new facility on a remote site.  Ross & Baruzzini’s focus was on the assumptions and cost estimates made in the Chiodini report.  The team working on the project was Ross & Baruzzini for, product management; Frontenac Engineering doing the  structural assessment and Poettker Construction who handled the cost estimating.  
     Mr. Shea said their process included a kickoff meeting; obtaining documents; reviewing documents; building assessment;  reviewing operations and space needs; doing a costs analysis; and producing the final report that has been presented to Council.  They also met with several councilmembers, the former City Manager, the ICC (International Code Council), and the SHPO (State Historic Preservation Office.)

     Mr. Shea stated that the square footage and building assessments presented in Chiodini’s report were accurate.  He said R&B found that all of the systems were in poor physical condition with the exception of the building’s structural system.  Mr. Shea noted the space needed was sufficient but would add additional space for IT and communication equipment.  
     Mr. Shea note that the total cost assessment of renovating the City Hall Annex/Old Library and the connector building showed Chiodini’s cost estimate at $19,952,116 and R&B’s estimate at $26,484,849.  He noted that some of the increase was due to the construction rates being higher than when Chiodini completed their report and their calculation of the costs of meeting the underground water retention requirements.  
     Mr. Poettker noted the big unknown in this project is the structural upgrade.  He said they did not do an energy model comparison but was fairly confident that a new facility would be more energy efficient.  
Councilmember Carr asked if they took out the numbers for what it would cost to deconstruct the exterior and then reconstruct it.  Mr. Shea said that cost is not in the numbers shown.  Mr. Shea said it was their opinion that the exterior skin would not have to be removed and replaced.  
Mr. Shea provided the cost comparison of the building of a new police facility.  The Chiodini report estimated the cost at$12,463,387 and R&B’s estimate is $17,345,020.
Mr. Shea stated that questions have been asked as to why it cost more to renovate rather than building on a new site.  He said there are costs associated with working on historical buildings that add to the costs including: 
· the abatement of hazardous materials 
· interior demolition 

· replacing the roof 
· removing the entire existing utility infrastructure 
· doing needed structural work within the building

· handling significant storm water 
Councilmember Carr asked about talk of leveling out the floors, why the basement could not be used.  Mr. Shea said the most effective way would be to add to the basement floor to raise it.  He said there are other problems in the basement, though, such as column spacing, the existence of load-bearing walls, all of which make the space difficult and costly to use.     Councilmember Carr referred to the Powers study of 1980, which made use of the basement of the Annex.  Mr. Shea noted that without natural light and the small base-spacing that is in the basement and bearing walls that bisect it; makes the basement it a not a very usable space.  R&B has a difference of opinion with that earlier report
     Councilmember Carr asked if the courts were not included, would the square footage be reduced along with the needed number of parking spaces. Mr. Shea said it would reduce the number of parking spaces needed but parking would still not be sufficient for the needs of the Police Department.  Councilmember Carr said parking is not sufficient all over University City.
     Mayor Welsch asked if any environmental studies were done as she has heard that there is actually a branch of River des Peres under the Annex.  Mr. Shea said that their scope of work did not include additional environmental assessments.  He said that would require a geotechnical report.  

Councilmember Jennings asked if a reduction in the square footage would cause a loss in functionality.  Mr. Shea said when you try to introduce a new police station into an existing building that was used to as a printing plan for  magazines you lose functionality because of the constraints of existing building.  He said it would take more square footage in an existing building than in a new building in order to provide necessary functionality.  Mr. Jennings if abating water problems would create additional costs and Mr. Poettker said it would involve the need for an on-going maintenance program for the pumps that would have to be installed.  

     Councilmember Jennings asked what was the worse contingency the City could expect.  Mr. Shea noted contingencies are added at an early stage in the process and can go down as the project proceeds.  He said they don’t know what the existing structure is, such as the rebar spacing or what is within the structural walls.  It is not known of what the foundations are made of and if they might encounter more hazardous materials than what was anticipated.  
Ross & Baruzzini’s conclusions:
· Interior components and utility infrastructure with the Annex and Old Trinity Library have exceeded their useful life.

· The physical conditions of the existing buildings are poor and fail to meet current accreditation, code, accessibility and energy standards.

· The Annex and Old Trinity Library would require substantial renovations and upgrades

· The existing Annex basement and 3rd floor levels are not practical for proposed use

· Police facility is an “essential building” and ideally they are designed and built to higher standards for building structures and utility infrastructure to mitigate risks

· “Essential building” is a desired feature to the building whether it is a renovation of the existing  Annex or a new police facility.

· On-site parking is inadequate to serve City Hall, Courts administration and secure a parking buffer for police

· The space needs of 37,777 GSF are accurate.  The Annex alone could not provide the needed space.

· Being on the historic register does not exempt the building from complying with the latest codes when renovated.  The City Hall and Annex are on the National Register of Historic Places but the Old Trinity Library is not.
· Both the cost estimate included in Chiodini’s March 14, 2016  report and the current cost estimate in this report result in the conclusion that it would cost substantially more to utilize the existing current facilities than to construct a new facility on a remote site.

Councilmember Carr asked if a gut renovation was done, would he circulation core not be a concern as it could then be relocated.  She stated that half of America have basements with minimal lighting.  Mr. Shea said if there is a chance to provide a state-of-the-art modern facility with natural light and functions that are conducive to a fully operational and efficient facility, they recommend that be done.  He said the Annex’s basement is not conducive to that space type.
     Councilmember Carr asked if the ceilings could be raised back to the height that they should have been.  Mr. Shea stated that there are structural load-bearing walls that dissect the basement space,  first of all, and the columns are closely spaced, making it difficult to design functional space.  Councilmember Carr asked if it was limited to the basement only?  Mr. Shea stated that the basement is the worst but the columns remain a challenge for the upper floors also.  Councilmember Carr stated that if the plan would be to use the first and second floors, she noted the basement could be used by the same extension or would all three floors be the problem?  Mr. Shea stated the upper floors have natural light and they have a little less of the difficult structural elements.
     Councilmember Carr asked how the Powers 1980 report said that the basement could be used and you do not feel it could be used.  Mr. Shea stated codes for “essential services buildings” have changed since that report was completed.
Mr. Shea noted that former City Manager Mr. Frank Ollendorff asked R&B to look at the existing International Building Code which did have a stipulation that states that if you affect more than 30 percent of the building structure; you are obligated to upgrade that facility to a level three upgrade.  University City’s code official said he would require the renovation work of the Annex be upgraded to current standards, including seismic, under any condition.
Councilmember Glickert asked about the difference of the Chiodini cost estimate of a new building at $12,463,387 and the current report at $17,345,020.  Mr. Shea stated the construction costs have gone up substantially in this region, since when the Chiodini report was done, there was not a lot of construction work in this area.  Mr. Poettker also noted that the cost they presented was a forecast, anticipating that steel prices will go up between 15 and 20 percent early next year and prices will continue to go up as the economy comes out of the recession.  Poettker stated that they have been told to expect significant construction price increase between January and April of 2017.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that what is being said is the longer the City waits the more it will cost.  Mr. Poettker and Mr. Shea agreed.
Councilmember Carr asked about the recommendation Ross & Baruzzini made in their executive summary that the City put together a master plan for the City’s historic buildings.  She asked what prompted this as it was not part of the requested scope of work asked.  Shea said that he also has a passion about maintaining existing buildings when it is cost -effective in trying to do so.  He suggested the City do a study on the potential uses for the City’s historic buildings, saying it could benefit the City..  
Meeting was adjourned at 6:19 p.m.,
Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC

[image: image1.emf]

[image: image2.emf]

[image: image3.emf]

[image: image4.emf]

[image: image5.emf]

[image: image6.emf]

[image: image7.emf]

[image: image8.emf]

[image: image9.emf]

[image: image10.emf]

[image: image11.emf]

[image: image12.emf]

[image: image13.emf]

[image: image14.emf]

[image: image15.emf]

[image: image16.emf]

[image: image17.emf]

[image: image18.emf]

[image: image19.emf]

[image: image20.emf]

[image: image21.emf]

[image: image22.emf]

[image: image23.emf]
5

